Intersections Canadian Journal of Music Revue canadienne de musique



Hear the Machine, Fear the Machine: George Antheil's *Ballet Mécanique* and Listener Ambivalence in the Twentieth Century

Carolyne Sumner

Volume 39, Number 2, 2019

Machines et imaginaires musicaux (1900–1950) Machines and the Musical Imagination (1900-1950)

URI: https://id.erudit.org/iderudit/1091836ar DOI: https://doi.org/10.7202/1091836ar

See table of contents

Publisher(s)

Canadian University Music Society / Société de musique des universités canadiennes

ISSN

1918-512X (digital)

Explore this journal

érudit

Cite this article

Sumner, C. (2019). Hear the Machine, Fear the Machine: George Antheil's *Ballet Mécanique* and Listener Ambivalence in the Twentieth Century. *Intersections*, 39(2), 31–43. https://doi.org/10.7202/1091836ar

Article abstract

George Antheil's *Ballet Mécanique* is notorious for its cacophonous sonorities, its industrial allusions, and its use of mechanical instruments, notably the player piano. Despite a successful première in Paris in 1926, the 1927 American reception of the piece was viscerally critical. Drawing upon contemporary documents, this article reconsiders the American reception of the ballet in light of the relationship between early twentieth-century American audiences and the mechanical. It suggests that through its use of mechanized instruments, specifically the player piano, *Ballet Mécanique* exacerbated anxiety and skepticism about the mechanical and mirrored a growing fear about the destructive consequences of a mechanized society.

© Canadian University Music Society / Société de musique des universités canadiennes, 2022

This document is protected by copyright law. Use of the services of Érudit (including reproduction) is subject to its terms and conditions, which can be viewed online.

https://apropos.erudit.org/en/users/policy-on-use/

This article is disseminated and preserved by Érudit.

Érudit is a non-profit inter-university consortium of the Université de Montréal, Université Laval, and the Université du Québec à Montréal. Its mission is to promote and disseminate research.

https://www.erudit.org/en/

HEAR THE MACHINE, FEAR THE MACHINE: GEORGE ANTHEIL'S BALLET MÉCANIQUE AND LISTENER AMBIVALENCE IN THE TWENTIETH CENTURY

Carolyne Sumner

At the turn of the twentieth century, the rise of the machine age and the emergence of new sound-recording technology significantly affected both the domestic and public spheres of American society. Technological advancement and mechanical innovation epitomized American modernity (Oja 2000b, 59; Thompson 2004, 4). The sweeping fascination for the mechanical further bled into the aesthetic and cultural realms of American society through the emergence of mechanical instruments such as the player piano. A staple in American households during the early 1900s, the player piano became a popular means of entertainment throughout the twentieth century. More importantly, however, this mechanical instrument became a new important source of musical and compositional inspiration for avant-garde composers, notably George Antheil, prompting him to compose what he believed was "the first piece of music that has been composed OUT OF and FOR machines, ON EARTH" (80).¹

Composed in 1924 while Antheil was living in Paris, *Ballet Mécanique* is known for its cacophonous sonority, its motoric quality, and most importantly, its use of several mechanical instruments, including the player piano. While Antheil's *Ballet Mécanique* enjoyed a successful Paris premiere in 1926, its New York premiere later in 1927 failed to replicate its initial success; indeed, the American reception of Antheil's piece was largely hostile, and his ballet was vehemently criticized by critics of the time who deemed the work "boring, artless, and naïve" (Oja 2000a, 195).² Although Antheil's highly anticipated work

¹ In addition to Antheil's *Ballet Mécanique*, several works inspired by the mechanical emerged during the early twentieth century. These include, among others, Igor Stravinsky's *Étude for Pianola* (1917), Paul Hindemith's *Triadic Ballet* (1922) and *Suite for Mechanical Organ*, Gerhart Münch's *Polyphonic Études* (1926), Hans Haass's *Capriccio, Fugue and Intermezzo for Mechanical Piano* (1927), and Ernst Toch's *Three Original Pieces for the Electric Welte-Mignon Piano*. For further reading, see Patteson (2016).

² Premiered in New York at Carnegie Hall on 10 April 1927; Oja notes that the "scandal" or pomp and circumstance surrounding Antheil's American premiere of Ballet Mécanique was very much staged.

was considered a disappointment by American audiences, some consideration of their complex relationship with the mechanical during this period is necessary. Although the emergence of new mechanical technologies at the turn of the century embodied American triumph and mastery over nature, the machine's automated, impersonal, and destructive potential aroused skepticism, at times fear of, and ultimately ambivalence, towards the mechanical. By using Antheil's *Ballet Mécanique* as a case study, this article thus investigates the social, ideological, and environmental circumstances that may have contributed to the growing ambivalence of American audiences towards mechanized music and instruments during the early twentieth century, specifically the player piano. By framing Antheil's work in light of the emerging mechanized musical soundscape of modern America, this article seeks to better understand how and why listeners began re-evaluating, and ultimately renegotiating, their relationship with the mechanical at this time.

BUILDING THE MUSICAL MACHINE

"Scored for countless numbers of player pianos," claims Antheil in a letter to Stanley Hart in 1925 (Oja 2000b, 80-1). "All percussive. Live machines. All efficiency. NO LOVE. Written without sympathy. Written cold as an army operates. Revolutionary as nothing has been revolutionary" (81). Written for several mechanized instruments and noisemakers, including wooden and metal propellers, whistles, sirens, sewing machine motors, and electric bells, Ballet Mécanique is perhaps best described as a living and breathing musical machine (Oja 2000a, 190). In her study of Antheil's work, Carol Oja describes the ballet as a "percussive extravaganza that glorified technology using actual machines, mechanical instruments, and principles of mechanical construction" (Oja 2000b, 78). Antheil's fascination with the mechanical was largely a product of his encounters with significant artistic movements including Dada and Futurism, and his mechanical aesthetic resonated with the works of Dadaist artists such as Morton Schamberg, Francis Picabia, and Marcel Duchamp (191). In particular, Antheil was fascinated by the "style mécanique" aesthetic of the early twentieth century, composing several works that commented on the rise of the industrial age and the machine (Levi 2000, 339). These include his works for piano Airplane Sonata (1923), Mechanisms (1923), and Death of Machines (1923), which feature highly mechanistic and percussive piano parts.

Unlike the latter works, which metaphorically evoked the mechanical through highly mechanistic musical gestures and percussive writing, *Ballet Mécanique* was composed specifically for a machine: the player piano (Oja 2000b, 90). In Antheil's original scoring, *Ballet Mécanique* was orchestrated for sixteen synchronized player pianos and was meant to accompany a Dadaist and mechanically inspired film by Fernand Léger.³ According to Julia

³ Within the scope of this article, the collaboration between Antheil and Léger is not addressed at length. However, it is important to note that this early collaboration provided Antheil with his inspiration for the work, particularly his use of the player piano as the mechanical foundation of *Ballet Mécanique*. According to Susan Delson, Antheil was asked by Léger and fellow producers to create

Schmidt-Pirro, the appearance of these instruments would have emphasized the mechanized aesthetic of both the work and film, visually depicting "a factory floor occupied by rows of machinery" (Schmidt-Pirro 2006, 407). As the result of complications (notably problems of synchronization and length), Antheil's collaboration with Léger was unsuccessful (Bijsterveld 2008, 148–9; Schmidt-Pirro 2006, 407). Nevertheless, Antheil revised his ballet in 1926, re-orchestrating the work for one player piano, standard pianos, and a variety of noisemakers and percussive instruments (407). Despite his significant revisions, the 1926 version of *Ballet Mécanique* still retained much of its original mechanical quality, which was largely because of the presence of the single player piano (Oja 2000a, 192).

THE NEW YORK PREMIERE OF BALLET MÉCANIQUE

Because it was advertised as a performance "no New Yorker [could] afford to miss," "an atmosphere of musical skepticism" permeated the night of the New York premiere of Antheil's highly anticipated work (Thompson 2004, 142–3). Indeed, audiences voiced their discontent by booing, whistling, hissing, and even meowing, many leaving Carnegie Hall utterly disgruntled by the performance (142). Several reviews published in newspapers across America chronicle the events of the premiere and shed light on the reception of Antheil's work. Headlines ranged from "George Antheil Fails to Please a N.Y. Audience" to "Ballet Mécanique Booed in New York," in which several articles describe the displeasure of audience members who attended the premier (*Sedalia Democrat* 1927). In particular, journalists and critics note that audiences were displeased by the array of noisemakers and instruments used by Antheil, and that the piece ultimately "seemed to annoy and perplex the audience" (*Daily News*, Lebanon, PA 1927).

Indeed, some articles explain that several audience members expressed their dissatisfaction by walking out of the concert hall during the performance: "Many people walked out of Carnegie Hall in the midst of it and many of those who stayed felt they wanted to screech to relieve their feelings" (Wright 1927). The audience, it seems, was particularly displeased by the persistent and continuous mechanical roar that emanated from the stage: "In the midst of it all, a man down in front hoisted a white handkerchief on a cane. Long before the close, the whole house was ready to surrender, for the monotony of steel and percussion, and the mechanical rhythm of both had got on people's nerves. It was too realistic, and many began to walk out before the end" (Straus 1927).

While several factors likely contributed to the visceral reaction to Antheil's *chef d'oeuvre*, Schmidt-Pirro suggests that it was the content of the work that provoked audience discontent, particularly its focus on the mechanical, rather than the human (Schmidt-Pirro 2006, 408–9). Some audience members urged

a "musical synchronized adaptation" with player pianos for the film. This was to be accomplished in collaboration with French inventor Charles Delacomme (who was working for the Pleyel player piano company), who apparently created a system that would synchronize the film projector with the player-piano roll. See Delson (2006) for more information on the production of the film *Ballet Mécanique*.

Antheil to "find beauty ... in the vitality of our human endeavors," rather than those of the machine (409). This comment reveals the growing ambivalence of American audiences and listeners towards the mechanical in the concert hall, particularly in works that evoked the mechanical or were written for mechanized instruments such as the player piano. By re-evaluating the complex relationship between American audiences and the technology of the player piano, the following section will thus contemplate how the growing skepticism toward and fear of the mechanical affected how audiences both listened to and experienced Antheil's premiere of *Ballet Mécanique*.

The Musical Machine in America: The Player Piano and American Society

Introduced at the turn of the century, player pianos were widely popular among the American middle class. Captivated by their cultural, artistic, educational, and even "healing" properties, Americans were fascinated by these new musical machines (Dolan 2009, 108). Populating households, cafés, and salons, the player piano pervaded both the domestic and public spheres of American society throughout the early twentieth century and was viewed as an embodiment of American technological triumph, innovation, and progress (xiv, 112). Not only did this musical machine help foster a sense of enculturation in middle-class listeners, it also enabled the democratization and survival of "high art" music, allowing listeners to hear their favourite musical works from the comfort of their homes (Patteson 2016, 31). Recognizing the economic potential of these instruments, reputable companies such as Wellsmore and Walters Player-Piano flooded local newspapers with ads urging Americans to purchase these revolutionary instruments (figures 1.1 and 1.2). For composers, the potential of the mechanical piano was equally enticing, enabling them to expand their artistic and creative horizons, no longer bound by the constraints of the human performer. The player piano offered composers "complete freedom in conjuring up complex contrapuntal, harmonic and rhythmic combinations which no human pianist could possibly perform" (Braun 2002, 11).

Despite its obvious affordances, however, the emergence of the player piano also provoked backlash from performers and consumers alike. Amateur musicians, in particular, became increasingly aware of the encroachment of mechanical instruments onto the New York musical scene. By the 1920s, player pianos were fixtures in vaudeville and silent film theatres—institutions that were important employers of amateur musicians at the time, and amateur musicians feared that they would eventually be replaced by these mechanized instruments (Pinch and Bijsterveld 2003, 540). As evidenced in several newspaper ads published by the American Federation of Musicians, American consumers were urged to reconsider their relationship to mechanized instruments. Headlines of these ads varied from "Are YOU Getting YOUR MONEY'S WORTH In Entertainment?" to "Is the Robot Fooling YOU?," many of which denounced the presence of mechanical music in theatres and concert halls



- Figure 1.1 "Sale of Players," *Evening World* (New York, NY), 5 August 1920, 14.
- Figure 1.2 "Christmas Joy All the Year," *Times Herald* (Olean, NY), 2 December 1921, 11.

alike, and ultimately argued for the importance of "the human touch" (see figures 2.1 and 2.2).

Are YOU Getting YOUR MONEY'S WORTH In Entertainment? The American people pay more generously for enter simment than any nation on earth. Their generosity ha ariched the motion picture industry. ooken dialog has come to replace the subtitle picture. Tagging along with the talkie Spoken dialog has come to replace the subtite or the elect picture. Targing along with the takke comes Mechanical Music—an economy. Real Music is being ordered out of many theatres in four of this new comer, who never dared a thatrial appearance until he gained the protection of the Taking New synchronization with a feature does not give Me-chanical Music the quality of Real Music. Banishment of Living Music represents a loss for the theatre patro. Is this loss healneed by the substitution of Mechanical Music? A very reat many theatre-goers will answer: Is the Robot Fooling YOU? - The Paris correspondent of "VARIETY" reports "The music-wise Continentals object violently to mechanical music (in the theatre)." Mechanical Hustic (III vite treation) Prove their "music-wide weak you of Mayclean's tway, New York, N. Y. International and any second and any second and the second and any second and any second any second any second methanical music - and any second any se nerican Federation of Musicians 40 Broadway, New York, N. Y. A very great a ny theatre-goers will an te encell my name is the Husic e as one who is opplated to the Living Music from the Thesian "NO!" Then why should the aforementioned American le, who pay so generously for entertainment, be re-d to take less for their money than they were wont in the theatre. If you value the Art of Mu too, should be numbered an "music-wise." Just aren and coupon at the left. THE AMERICAN FEDERATION OF MUSICIANS OF THI: UNITED STATES AND CANADA JOSEPH N. WEBLR, President, 1440 Broadway, New York, N. Y. THE AMERICAN FEDERATION OF MUSICIANS mprising 140,000 professional musicians in the United States and C JOSEPH N. WEBER, President, 1440 Broadway, New York, N. Y.

- Figure 2.1 American Federation of Musicians, "Are You Getting Your Money's Worth in Entertainment?," *Ithaca Journal*, 9 December 1929, 9.
- Figure 2.2 American Federation of Musicians, "Is the Robot Fooling You?," *Times Herald* (Olean, NY), 12 May 1930, 3.

While these ads speak to the growing ambivalence towards the mechanical during the 1920s, they also shed light on the societal tension concerning mechanized labour versus human labour at this time and further reveal a fear of the replacement of the human by the mechanical, particularly in the concert hall. Although composers such as Antheil were fascinated with composing works specifically for mechanical instruments such as the player piano, audiences began to question the unmistakable absence of the human body, as evidenced in a 1926 performance of Paul Hindemith's work for mechanical organ, *Triadic Ballet.*⁴ Citing an account of this performance, Patteson writes, "The piano finished the composition and there was an uneasy pause. Should one applaud? There's no one sitting there. It's only a machine" (Patteson 2016, 18).

Although audiences were intrigued by the virtuosic potential of mechanized instruments, they were also hesitant about how they should react to bodiless performances and were troubled by the lack of human presence, expression, and emotion on the concert hall stage. While many were entertained by these

⁴ Composed in 1916, *Triadic Ballet* was later featured as the accompaniment for a ballet choreography by Oskar Schlemmer in 1926. According to Andreas Broeckmann (2016, 189), Schlemmer conceived this ballet as a visual representation of the confrontation between the human and the machine, and through his innovative staging, costume design, and puppet-like choreography, his ballet emphasizes the overall mechanization of the human body.

instruments at home, they were not vet accustomed to hearing these instruments in the concert hall, let alone works composed specifically for these machines (Bijsterveld 2008, 139). "The machine," writes Oja, "brought fear of dehumanization, of loss of connection with the land, of separation from primal essences. It became a symbol of how quickly the new was obliterating the old" (Oja 2000b, 64). Indeed, to counter consumer fear of the de-humanization of music and musical performance, player-piano roll companies began to rebrand their instruments in order to "humanize" and "naturalize" them through innovations such as the "singing tone," which ostensibly purged the player piano of its mechanical quality (see figure 3). Thus, while these new technologies were viewed as a societal good and emblematic of progress, it is evident that Americans were becoming increasingly aware of the dehumanizing quality of mechanical innovation and the destructive consequences of an industrial and modernized society (Thompson 2004, 120).

Mechano-morphization and Ballet Mécanique

Artistic works that glorified the machine, such as Antheil's *Ballet Mécanique*, likely exacerbated these concerns, creating unease in audience members and music critics of

MUSIC ROLLS The Singing-Tone" - is the goal of all music reproduction. The absence of this "singing" tone" is the reason that a player piano sounds "mechanical." Yet it is not the fault of the piano but of the roll-a fault that has been overcome in Connorized Rolls. By allowing all notes to sound their full length, exactly as intended by the composer, all the sweetness of the melody and fulness of harmony is faithfully preserved. This "sustained note value" is possessed only by Connorized Music Rolls CONNORIZED MUSIC CO. New York

Figure 3 "The Singing-Tone," *Evening World* (New York, NY), 17 June 1920, 10.

the time. Although Antheil's 1927 performance featured ten human pianists, not only were they outnumbered by mechanical instruments and noisemakers, they were ultimately pitted against the ballet's unerring and precise mechanical core: the player piano (Oja 2000a, 190).⁵ It is possible, therefore, that audiences

⁵ According to Oja, the piano parts performed during the Carnegie Hall premiere were played by prominent composers and musicians, including Aaron Copland, Colin McPhee, George Herzog, and Carol Robinson.

were put off by both the aural and visual opposition between human performer and player piano in Antheil's ballet, the struggle between human and machine. Similarly, it is also possible to view *Ballet Mécanique* as both an aural and visual representation of human assimilation by the mechanical; by featuring ten human pianists performing highly mechanized parts, the performer not only mimics and enhances the piece's mechanical quality—the performer ultimately becomes part of the machine.

Although the synchronization between Léger's film and Antheil's original score was unsuccessful, it is important to briefly consider how Léger cinematographically reinforced the theme of the mechano-morphization of the human body, as evoked musically and visually in Antheil's score. Using a variety of cinematographic effects and techniques, including montage and mirror reflection, Léger juxtaposes images of the atomized human body (including distorted faces, eyes, lips, and dismembered legs) with highly mechanical and industrial imagery (Broeckmann 2016, 72; Turvey 2011, 59). Through his strategic use of rhythmic editing and repetition, Léger's kaleidoscope-like cinematography blurs the human with the mechanical, making it difficult for the viewer to differentiate between the anthropomorphic and the mecano-morphic. As further explained by Malcolm Turvey, Léger "periodically animates the subjects of the shots with a mechanical beat, regardless of whether they are machines or not" (59). In doing so, Léger's film ultimately depicts the mechanization of the human body, and Antheil's highly mechanical, repetitive, and rhythmic score would have further complemented this process.⁶

The mechano-morphization of the human body evoked in Léger's film not only mirrors the explicit mechano-morphization of the human pianist in Antheil's score, but it can also be understood as an artistic representation or metaphor for the mechanization of human labour during the twentieth century (Broeckmann 2016, 72). Through its emphasis on repetition and rhythmic drive, Antheil's 1926 scoring of Ballet Mécanique further complements the connection between human labour, industry, and the mechanical evoked in Léger's film. Commenting on his mechanical work, Antheil writes, "It is the rhythm of machinery, presented as beautifully as an artist knows how.... [T]he rhythms are steely and hard. It is the life, the manufacturing, the industry of today" (Oja 2000b, 64). Thus, whether evoked through the replacement of the human performer by the mechanical piano in Antheil's score, or through the visual representation of the mechanization of the human in Léger's film, both artistic works reinforce and perhaps critique the relationship between the human and machine in industrial America during the early twentieth century. Specifically, they portray the growing presence of the machine in industry and artistry, and how human labourers not only rely on the machine, but have become part of the repetitive, monotonous, and automated hum of industry.

⁶ While initial attempts to synchronize Antheil's original score with Léger's film were unsuccessful, both Antheil's 1926 version of the score and Léger's film were later performed together on 18 October 1935 at the Museum of Modern Art in New York (Rose 2003, 62). Recent synchronized versions of *Ballet Mécanique* include the reconstructed version by Ortiz Morales (2016).

The Musical Machine in the City: *Ballet Mécanique* and the Modern American Urban Soundscape

Perhaps, however, we can further understand the opposition of the human and the mechanized performer in Antheil's ballet as a metaphor for the opposition between natural and artificial, organic and inorganic, rural and urban. Antheil explains that "the ballet represents to me New York or America. It is a dream of Negroes, skyscrapers and glittering, polished surfaces rising up for thousands of feet. It must contain machinery and our view of life in general" (Sisk 1927). As he confirms, *Ballet Mécanique* was partly inspired by the urban and industrial roar of modern America, and he believed his work embodied the soundscape of New York.

Scholars such as Emily Thompson (2004) have explored how the rise of the machine age transformed and altered the modern American soundscape during the early twentieth century, when industrialization prompted the emergence of new industrial sounds and mechanical noises that permeated the modern American soundscape, especially in New York City. For many city dwellers, mechanical noises were distressing, even potentially destructive to one's health, prompting the rise of noise-abatement programs throughout the 1920s (116–18).

While noise reformers viewed mechanical noise as menacing and perilous to American society, many artists, intellectuals, and avant-garde composers were inspired by these new sounds, and noise became a source of artistic and expressive meaning. By repurposing mechanical noise and transporting it into the realm of the concert hall, Italian Futurist composers such as Luigi Russolo, for instance, advocated for the use of mechanical noise as a source of musical inspiration and ultimately challenged listeners of the early twentieth century (Thompson 2004, 136). Likely *Ballet Mécanique* similarly challenged American audiences, notably the city dwellers of New York, through Antheil's use of several urban-like noisemakers and mechanical sounds.

Reviews of the premiere reveal that the piece evoked strong allusions to New York's urbanized soundscape, which displeased critics of the time. In the *Brooklyn Daily Eagle*, critics confirm the piece's sonic evocation of the noises of industrial America, noting that "it is interesting to see, if not hear, a composer try to put them on record" (*Brooklyn Daily Eagle* 1927). While perhaps interesting to some, other critics such as Burton Rascoe were unimpressed by the work's unmistakable sonic allusions to the New York city soundscape:

All I got of the *Ballet Mécanique* was a headache from the noise, it wasn't music to me. It was just like the noise I get from the street below my office, only louder. In the street below they are building a subway. Pneumatic drills are going all day long. Then there is blasting. Street cars clang and jangle over the steel frogs. Automobiles swear at each other with klaxons and sirens. The police whistle recurs every few minutes regulating traffic. It is really awful. And even if Antheil has caught all this and reproduced it in a musical composition, I don't want to hear it again. (Rascoe 1927)

The audible portrayal of the New York soundscape was further emphasized through the set design featured during the premiere of Antheil's piece. The performance was accompanied by an enormous backdrop, which Donald Fried describes as a "futuristic city of skyscrapers [with] a series of enormous noise-making machines" (Oja 2000b, 73). Thus, while the première of Antheil's work evoked a provocative counterpoint between the visual depiction of New York's urbanized landscape and Antheil's own vision of a highly mechanized American soundscape, it is evident that his vision was also highly unwelcomed by audiences and critics of the time.

By introducing urban and mechanical noises into the concert hall (whether through the use of noisemakers, or highly mechanized instruments such as the player piano), composers including Antheil likely prompted audiences to renegotiate their relationship with the mechanical. By doing so, in Thompson's words, "they tested long-standing definitions of musical sound, and they challenged listeners to reevaluate their own distinction between music and noise. Some of these listeners met the challenge and embraced new music, while others refused to listen" (Thompson 2004, 119).

In his ballet, Antheil transports the urban and mechanical roar of industry into an acoustic space once designated for works conceived in the long-standing and age-old traditions of Western art music performance practice. In doing so, his work ultimately invades a space that was likely considered a retreat for many, a temporal and acoustic space in which they could momentarily escape the chaotic noises of New York City. Thus, during the 1927 première of *Ballet Mécanique*, listeners were not only bombarded by sounds they sought to escape, but, through the visual and aural depiction of New York's urban soundscape, *Ballet Mécanique* embodied and portrayed the encroachment, even invasion, of the mechanical into all spheres of American life. Although it was widely accepted that industrial and mechanical noise represented progress, innovation, and ultimately modern America, audiences were not only unprepared, but apparently unwilling, to hear these noises within the sacred confines of the concert hall (Thompson 2004, 120).

While several other factors likely affected audience perception of the mechanical that have not been addressed in this article, including questions of social status, race, and even gender, it has hopefully broadened the perspective through which we can better understand the reception of Antheil's revolutionary work. Possible lines of inquiry for future research and discussion about this topic include consideration of the societal dimension of mechanical noise and the mechanical aesthetic, notably the possible perception of mechanical sound by the middle class as being associated with the working class, as well as consideration of the racial dimension of mechanical sound and industry, particularly among Jewish textile workers in sweatshops during the early twentieth century (i.e., sound of the sewing machine). The role of the player piano in America during the twentieth century also bears gendered nuances, notably in regard to questions of gender norms, femininity, domesticity, and the female pianist. Accordingly, by repositioning *Ballet Mécanique* within the emerging industrial and mechanized soundscape of modern America, and by tracing the rise of the player piano during the early twentieth century, this article reveals the growing societal ambivalence towards the mechanical at this time. In doing so, it demonstrates how American audiences began to question their relationship with the mechanical, at home and in the concert hall, and how this ultimately affected their ability and desire to listen to mechanical works such as *Ballet Mécanique*. Although his New York première was considered a failure by critics and audiences alike, perhaps it was ultimately Antheil's intention for American audiences to re-evaluate their relationship with and their reliance upon the mechanical.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- **Primary Sources**
- American Federation of Musicians. 1929. "Are You Getting Your Money's Worth in Entertainment?" *Ithaca Journal*, 9 December.
- Brooklyn Daily Eagle. 1927. "Music Hath Charm?," 26 May.
- Daily News (Lebanon, PA). 1927. "George Antheil Fails to Please a N.Y. Audience," 11 April.
- Evening World (New York, NY). 1920. "Sale of Players," 5 August.
- Evening World (New York, NY). 1920. "The Singing-Tone," 17 June.
- Rascoe, Burton. 1927. "Daybook of a New Yorker." *Muncie Evening Press*, 21 April.
- Sedalia Democrat. 1927. "Ballet Mécanique Booed by New York," 11 April.

Sisk, Robert F. 1927. "Critics Call Antheil a Flat Tire." Baltimore Sun, 17 April.

Straus, Henrietta. 1927. "Modern Symphony by George Antheil Gets New Yorkers Excited." *Edmonton Journal*, 20 August.

Times Herald (Olean, NY). 1921. "Christmas Joy All the Year," 2 December.

Wright, Cobina. 1927. "Music and Musicians." *Times* (Shreveport, LA), 17 April.

Secondary Sources

Bijsterveld, Karin. 2002. "A Servile Imitation: Disputes about Machines in Music, 1910–1930." In *Music and Technology in the Twentieth Century*, edited by Hans-Joachim Braun, 121–35. Baltimore, MD: John Hopkins University Press.

—. 2008. Mechanical Sound Technology, Culture, and Public Problems of Noise in the Twentieth Century. Cambridge, MA: MIT Press.

- Braun, Hans-Joachim. 2002. *Music and Technology in the Twentieth Century*. Baltimore, MD: John Hopkins University Press.
- Broeckmann, Andreas. 2016. *Machine Art in the Twentieth Century*. Cambridge, MA: MIT Press.
- Delson, Susan. 2006. *Dudley Murphy, Hollywood Wild Card*. Minneapolis: University of Minnesota Press.
- Dolan, Brian. 2009. Inventing Entertainment: The Player Piano and the Origins of an American Musical Industry. Lanham, MD: Rowman & Littlefield.

- Levi, Erik. 2000. "Futurist Influences upon Early Twentieth-Century Music." In *International Futurism in Arts and Literature*, edited by Günter Berghaus, 322–52. Berlin: Walter de Gruyter.
- Morales, Ortiz. 2016. "*Ballet Mécanique*. 1924—Canonical Version—Léger / Antheil. Ensemble Modern. Synchro-Ciné." YouTube, 27 March. <u>https://</u> www.youtube.com/watch?v=oWa2iy-oTEQ.
- Oja, Carol. 2000a. "George Antheil's *Ballet Mécanique* and Transatlantic Modernism." In *A Modern Mosaic: Art and Modernism in the United States*, edited by Townsend Ludington, 175–202. Chapel Hill: University of North Carolina Press.
 - ------. 2000b. *Making Music Modern: New York in the 1920s*. New York: Oxford University Press.
- Patteson, Thomas. 2016. *Instruments for New Music: Sound, Technology, and Modernism*. Oakland: University of California Press.
- Pinch, Trevor, and Karing Bijsterveld. 2003. "Should One Applaud?': Breaches and Boundaries in the Reception of New Technology in Music." *Technology and Culture* 44 (3): 536–59.
- Rose, Francesca. 2003. "Ultramodern' American Premieres in Paris: Within the Quota and Ballet Mécanique." In A Transatlantic Avant-Garde: American Artists in Paris, 1918–1939, edited by Sophie Lévy and Christian Derouet, 61–80. Berkeley: University of California Press, 2003.
- Schmidt-Pirro, Julia. 2006. "Between the European Avant-Garde and Modernism: George Antheil's Ballet Mécanique." Soundings: An Interdisciplinary Journal 89, no. 3/4 (Fall/Winter): 405–429.
- Thompson, Emily. 2004. The Soundscape of Modernity: Architectural Acoustics and the Culture of Listening in America, 1900–1933. Cambridge, MA: MIT Press.
- Turvey, Malcom. 2011. *The Filming of Modern Life: European Avant-Garde Film of the 1920s*. Cambridge, MA: MIT Press.

ABSTRACT

George Antheil's *Ballet Mécanique* is notorious for its cacophonous sonorities, its industrial allusions, and its use of mechanical instruments, notably the player piano. Despite a successful première in Paris in 1926, the 1927 American reception of the piece was viscerally critical. Drawing upon contemporary documents, this article reconsiders the American reception of the ballet in light of the relationship between early twentieth-century American audiences and the mechanical. It suggests that through its use of mechanized instruments, specifically the player piano, *Ballet Mécanique* exacerbated anxiety and skepticism about the mechanical and mirrored a growing fear about the destructive consequences of a mechanized society.

Keywords: Mechanical Instruments; George Antheil; Urban Soundscapes; Twentieth Century America

RÉSUMÉ

Le *Ballet mécanique* de George Antheil est célèbre pour ses sonorités cacophoniques, ses allusions industrielles et son utilisation d'instruments mécaniques, notamment le Pianola. Bien reçue à Paris en 1926, la pièce fut très mal accueillie aux États-Unis en 1927. En s'appuyant sur des sources de l'époque, cet article reconsidère la réception américaine du ballet à la lumière de la relation entre le public américain du début du XX^e siècle et le machinisme. Il suggère qu'à travers son utilisation d'instruments mécaniques, en particulier le Pianola, le *Ballet mécanique* a exacerbé l'anxiété et le scepticisme à l'égard des machines en reflétant la peur croissante des conséquences destructrices d'une société mécanisée.

Mots-clés: Instruments mécaniques; George Antheil; Paysages sonores urbains; Amérique du XX^e siècle

BIOGRAPHY

Carolyne Sumner is an Assistant Professor and Cross-Cultural Exchange Advisor at the University of Toronto's Faculty of Music, and has recently completed her PhD in Musicology at the University of Toronto (2022). Her doctoral thesis, "Musical Networks and Cultural Policy in Canada from 1945 to 1982," which was supported by a SSHRC Doctoral Award, investigates the gatekeeping activities of a network of musicians and music administrators who governed the cultural institutions crucial to the dissemination of Canadian art music during the mid-twentieth century, and evaluates the subsequent challenges posed by the implementation of a national cultural policy in Canada upon their activities during the postcentennial era. She completed an MA in Musicology at the University of Ottawa in 2016 and obtained her BA in 2014 from the same institution.